BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, MAY 12, 2015

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 110 Main Street. In attendance were Edward S. Harrison, Dr. Richard M. Smith and John R. Morrell. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the meeting minutes for April 14, 2015 – executive session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the meeting minutes for April 28, 2015 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Monson Open Pantry:
Monson’s Open Pantry Director Judy White and Co-Director Candice Erickson approached the Board of Selectmen, and noted back in January they received a letter from the Masonic Hall saying they were going to have to start charging the Open Pantry $100 a month for rent. Up until that point, the Open Pantry wasn’t charged anything. 
Ms. White said they discussed different ways to pay this. The first month Ms. White paid it herself, and the next month Ms. Erickson paid it herself, and last month they used the Open Pantry funds to pay the rent.  Ms. White said the Open Pantry has a difficult time making ends meet, and noted the Open Pantry does have some funds for the Thanksgiving/Christmas holidays, but by Easter the funds are dried up.

Ms. White said the Open Pantry services about sixty-six people, about 11,000 pounds of food, a month. They did purchase a refrigerator and a freezer and hand out fresh and frozen food as well as the canned food. They also offer emergency food.
Ms. White noted they have approached all the churches and places in town, and no one has any available space they could move the Open Pantry into.

Mr. Morrell asked how long they have been at the Masonic Hall. Ms. White replied they have been doing this for four years and aren’t sure how long the Open Pantry has been in the Lodge, but did note the Open Pantry outgrew the space they were using in the First Church. Ms. White said they need to stay in town since they service only Monson residents.

Mr. Morrell suggested that maybe Colonial Village might have some space available the Open Pantry could use. Ms. White said she will give them a call to check.

Mr. Harrison said he saw the space the Open Pantry uses in the Masonic Hall and said it is very tiny and cramped. Ms. White said the volunteers go down two days prior to distribution and package everything, due to the tight quarters.
Mr. Morrell made a motion to approve $1,200 from the Gifts to the Town Account to support the rent for the Monson Open Pantry for the coming year. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Arbor Day Proclamation:
Mr. Brassard explained the Tree Committee expanded beyond the tornado replanting, and in becoming a Tree City U.S.A. one of the requirements is to have a proclamation.
Mr. Morrell read the proclamation into the record.

Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the proclamation. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Valerie Beaudoin who was in the audience stated a new proclamation must be done every year.

Tree House Brewery One Day Liquor License:
Kim Koran Goodreau and Lauren Lanier approached the Board of Selectmen. Ms. Goodreau explained they have applied for a one-day liquor license to celebrate their 3rd Anniversary and grand opening of Tree House Brewery, on June 13th. Ms. Goodreau handed the Board of Selectmen handouts, as attached describing the event.
Mr. Morrell asked if there was a plan at all for overflow parking on the street where maybe the parking would only be on one side of the street. Ms. Goodreau responded every retail day they put up” no parking” signs on one side of the street and they will do the same on this day. Also, they do have some overflow parking where their smaller building used to be prior to it being moved, and they also have the field where they had strawberry picking, as well as a small grassy field across the street that could be used for parking.
Mr. Harrison asked about the pourers and experience. Ms. Goodreau said they do have experienced people doing the pouring and serving.

Mr. Harrison asked about the price of the tickets. Ms. Lanier replied it’s all inclusive, and it still needs to be determined as it depends on the cost of the caterer, BT’s Smokehouse, who will be charging them for the pig roast, along with the cost of the beer, the police officer, and all the other expenses.  
Mr. Morrell asked if the ID’s will be checked as they do at the brewery, and Ms. Goodreau replied yes.

It was noted the Selectmen’s office is in receipt of the certificate of insurance.

Dr. Smith said the brewery is a great asset to the community and feels this will be a great event, and he’s all in favor of it.

Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the one-day liquor license as requested. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Additional Big Belly Solar Boxes:
Mr. Brassard explained the Board of Health would like to purchase two more Big Belly solar boxes. One would be placed at Dave Grieve Park and the other would be placed in Veteran’s Field. They will be just like the Big Belly solar box on Main Street in front of the Town Office Building where one half of the box is for trash and the other half of the box is for recycled materials such as glass and plastic, and they will be built onto  cement pads so they won’t go anywhere.
Mr. Brassard noted the Board of Health will be paying for the boxes, the Board of Selectmen just need to approve the locations. Mr. Brassard said he has spoken with Tim Pascale as well regarding the locations. 
Mr. Brassard said the cost for the two boxes is about $9,000.00 together, and the money will be coming from the Trash Enterprise revolving fund he believed.
Mr. Brassard said he would like to see more of these boxes around town, such as at Memorial Hall, etc. 

Dr. Smith suggested the Board of Health speak with Republic Services to see if they might be interested in helping to defray the costs of the Big Belly solar boxes. Mr. Brassard responded he will speak with them, but noted Republic Services just donated two benches for the outside of this building along with purchasing an AED, also for this building.

Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the additional two receptacles and their placement at Dave Grieve Park and Veteran’s Field. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Butler Road Speed Petition:
Robert Kaddy, of Butler Road, approached the Board of Selectmen. Mr. Kaddy recently submitted a petition signed by the residents of Butler Road requesting a speed limit study for signage, to the Selectmen’s Office.
Mr. Kaddy said the traffic has been traveling too fast on both the paved and dirt portions of the road. There are two recreational areas on Butler Road that draw people, Peaked Mountain and London Pond, with thousands of people driving to these areas every year. The people who walk the trails can enter and exit on different portions of Butler Road, putting them at risk with speeding traffic. People also ride and walk horses on the road.
Mr. Morrell noted right now there are no speed limit signs on Butler Road and the speed limit is 40 mph. Mr. Morrell stated he has received a lot of complaints of speeders on the road and he refers them to the Police Department. Mr. Morrell said Butler Road will probably be zoned with different speeds at different portions of the road due to the width in some areas, and noted this will be up to the state engineer. 
Mr. Morrell explained the process which first starts with the Board of Selectmen approving the speed study and Mr. Brassard notifying the Police Department of the decision. The Police Department will then do a survey to see how many people travel the road and the speeds they are going at, during different times of the days and on different days of the week. 
Mr. Morrell said the Police spend a lot of hours conducting this work. The Police Chief then turns the report in to the State Highway Department traffic engineer.  The State Highway Dept. traffic engineer evaluates the information he received from the Police Department prior to coming out himself to look at the layout of the road. He will also look to see if there are sidewalks and if there are any embankments that are steep where someone couldn’t get off the road easily if there is somebody coming fast. The engineer will look at the dirt section, the population, how far the houses are apart from one another, etc. All of this goes into his equation and he comes up with a recommended speed and where to post the signs if there is more than one speed zone; otherwise it will be posted at the beginning and at the end of the road. This recommendation will then be sent back to the Board of Selectmen for a vote to accept the recommendation or not. Once it is approved by the Board, a copy goes to the Town Clerk and a copy goes to the Highway Department and the Highway Department then puts the signs up.  Mr. Morrell said the average timeframe is about a year for the whole process to be completed and to get the signs put up.
Dr. Smith made a motion to approve passing this request onto the Police Department for a traffic study. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Personal Time Earned for AFSCME Employee Hired After July 1st:
Mr. Brassard explained there is a little bit of an anomaly with the AFSCME contract and he is asking the Board to look at that and make a one-time exception for that one employee until the contract can be adjusted. 
Mr. Brassard explained the issue we’re having is if you are hired under the AFSCME contract after July 1st you accrue one personal day every three months. The anomaly is the timing of this employee; she is technically eligible for her personal day on June 30th and the personal day gets dropped on July 1st as the contract states on July 1st any unused personal days are gone, forfeited. There is no way for this person to use that personal day the way the contract currently reads.
Mr. Brassard suggested giving this employee a one-time exception to allow this person to get this day on June 1st with the caveat that she must use it by July 1st. Mr. Brassard said when he goes through negotiations with the union, he will try to adjust this language so it won’t happen to someone else.
Dr. Smith made a motion to grant Lauren Dowd her personal day on June 1st as opposed to July 1st. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

JV Softball Car Wash Discussion:
Mr. Brassard explained he was approached by Jane Jalbert who was interested in holding a car wash to support the JV softball team. Mr. Brassard noted Ms. Jalbert still needs to fill out the car wash application, and wondered if it should go through the Police Chief and himself saving the Board of Selectmen from getting involved.
The Board of Selectmen agreed they had no problem with the Police Chief and Mr. Brassard handling the car wash requests. Mr. Brassard noted if anything out of the ordinary raised, he would bring it to the Boards attention.
The Hillside Building on Thompson Street was also suggested as a place to hold the car washes.

Bulky Day:
Mr. Brassard said Bulky Day this year was interesting, and a tremendous success and the Board of Health did an excellent job. Proshred was there once again from 9:00 to 12:00, and was very popular. 
Mr. Brassard explained there were 330 residents who utilized Bulky Day, and due to such a large response there weren’t enough dumpsters to collect all the items brought in. The Highway Department was there as usual, and did a good job of packing it all the best they could, but there was just an over whelming amount of items. Mr. Brassard notified the school of this, and the Highway Department was on it continually moving stuff.
Dr. Smith said it has always been a challenge knowing how many dumpsters to order. The spring Bulky Day tends to be a little busier than the fall Bulky Day, but you need to take into consideration the weather for that day, and also if there has been a storm where there was damage to properties where people might have more items to bring. Dr. Smith explained you don’t want to order too many dumpsters since you are paying for them, even if they aren’t utilized.
Mr. Brassard said he has spoken with the Board of Health regarding how he would like to utilize the space at the Hillside Building on Thompson Street in the future as a venue for Bulky Day, to get it off the school property, partly due to a huge pile of TV’s in the parking lot on Monday morning when school was back in session, and it’s a safety hazard. 
Mr. Brassard said he would like to have a joint meeting in the future with the Board of Health, as well as a field trip to the Hillside Building to explore the options and to see how things can be laid out. Mr. Brassard noted it is a tighter space and we might have to rethink how we do some of the things, but getting it off the school property is worth the look. Mr. Brassard noted one of the Board of Health members is going to make a map with an over lay of where the dumpsters go, to see whether or not there will be enough space.
Mr. Morrell asked if his foreman could also be present on the day they go up there to examine the possibilities. Mr. Brassard responded absolutely as he was going to ask for a representative from Highway, Paul DeMaio, as well as Dr. Smith who expressed an interest since serving on the Board of Health in the past and now on the Board of Selectmen, and Board of Health members. 
Mr. Morrell stated his foreman has been at every Bulky Day and said he may be able to contribute some positive things about the traffic pattern, where they can unload, and where there will be room for the backhoe, etc.  
Dr. Smith suggested getting feedback from the Collector’s Office also as they set up there as well. Mr. Brassard said he will speak with Kymme and Claire as they handle this portion of Bulky Day.
Mr. Brassard also noted by moving it to the Hillside Building, barricades could be put up as soon as Bulky Day is over to keep people off the property, and it gives the town a little bit of leeway if the Highway Department can’t get up there right away to sweep up the glass and so on.  It would also help with any illegal dumping once the event has ended, allowing the police to be able to drive by checking on it. 
Mr. Brassard said the Board of Health is also talking of changing the date of Bulky Day to the third Saturday in May instead of the first Saturday, as the trash hauler, Republic Services, has a conflict on that date with an another contract of theirs. 
Mr. Brassard said he reviewed our contract and it’s silent on the date. The concerns are the residents are used to Bulky Day being held on the 1st Saturday in May. Mr. Brassard said he spoke with Republic Services and they aren’t demanding we change the date, they were merely saying from their perspective they’re having trouble getting people that can operate the right equipment here for that day, and noted Republic Services were very reasonable to talk to.
Mr. Morrell said his men told him the dumpsters this year were a lot smaller than usual. Mr. Brassard said Republic Services was having issues with the number of people they had on staff and the amount of equipment available at that time so they could still meet our minimum.  

Dr. Smith said he thought the contract called for two compactors and specific sizes on the dumpsters and thought it might be beneficial to specify a rear loading compactor because they can accommodate more than the front loading compactors.  Mr. Brassard noted one of the issues with the current hauler is they are phasing out the rear compactors as they don’t use that technology any more as its old.
Mr. Brassard noted having the date for Bulky Day fixed into our contract with Republic Services will be looked into when the contract is up for renewal the year after this, so we won’t have this problem in the future.

Purchase of Two American Flags:
Mr.  Brassard noted two American, rip resistant, nylon, 8 X 12 flags were purchased; one for the Town Office Building and one for Memorial Hall.
Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the request of $241 from the Gifts to the Town Account for the purchase of the two American flags. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was so VOTED.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Mr. Morrell thanked Mr. Brassard for doing an excellent job at putting the power point presentation together that he showed at the Town Meeting last night, and said it was very helpful for the residents who attended to understand what the budget was about, and that it also helped the Finance Committee. Mr. Morrell said he has heard a lot of positive comments on it, and noted that it was very informational.
Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:09 p.m., Dr. Smith made a motion to adjourn from open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

___________________________

John R. Morrell, Clerk
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